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P-R-0-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-§ |
(1:13 p.m.)

" JUDGE FROELICH: Good afternoon. We will

“be Qn‘thelréCbrd;

“‘And.I would like to take’appearances from .. -

‘the parties online. 'As we move through our conference

téday} makevsufe you give your name before you begin.

"‘speaking._

I am presiding here in Rockville,

Maryland, and I have Judge Hirons and Judge Arnold on

the pHQne line from their respective homes.

'~ We can begin now with the appearances.

vFof”the Applicént?

MR. LEWIS: Yes, sir. This is David Lewis
from the law firm of Pillsbury Winthrop Shaw Pittman,
representing Northern States Power. I have with me in

the office an associate, Stephanie George. There are

other participants from NSP on other lines listening

in. i believe Mr. Pete Glass is on one line. In
addition, Gene Eckholt, the Project Manager, and Ken
Ulbrich are also 1istening in.
 JUDGE FROELICH: Thank you, Mr. Lewis.
And for the Petitionef?
~MR. MAHOWALD: Bill Mahowald, General

Counsel for the Prairie Island Indian Community. Also
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on the.liné is Franéis “Chip“ Camerqn, a consﬁltaht
that is.wquing with us aslweli.

AA JUDGE FRQELICH:-.Thank‘you. And for_the  
Commissién étaff? | “ B

MS.  MIZUNO: - -Beth Mizuno for -the

Commission staff with"Briaﬁ<Harrisj7Max‘Smith)'Méxwellf“:'

ZSmith,,and éitting in with qs_today iszichard;ELathgfg oL

from the staff.
~ JUDGE FROELICH: - Thank you, Ms. Mizuro.

It is Tuesday, the 13th ofIApril, and we

= are beginning at aboUEvl:15 Eastern’DaYlight Timé.  o

This is the n@tter Qf‘N0rthern'Statés
waer Company, Prairie Is}aﬁd Genefating'Un;ts i and‘
2, their'application for license extensidﬁ.

Our discussioﬁ today is pursuant to the
order that this Board issued convening this qbnférence
to more or less brihg the Board up to date on the
progress the>parties have beeﬁ making inAsettlement
discussions and to agree upon a schedule for hearing,
subject to Subpart L of the';egulations.

I wéndér if atithiS~point inxﬁimé either
-—- one of the counsel can‘ﬁring the Board upAto date
oﬁ where the parties stand on their settlement
discussions as to the'case itself, or to the document

disclosure issue that was the subject of -- I guess of
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the motions léading.ﬁp to thié:confefence.
MR. LEWIS: judge Frbelich,lthis is David
Lewis.v'I can'start off.‘ The partiés‘gdﬁtinue to
engagekih'éeftiéménﬁ diséﬁésionsﬁlPbruhdérsgéﬁdihéliS'
thoSé discussiéns afejstiil.cdnstructivg.. i;am‘n§t¢j

conducting - the discussions 'fbr' Ndr@hern~fl_ thé~"

' gettleméntfidisCuSSEbn.ffbf'vNorthe;hiiStaﬁés'nPowef(‘

because iﬁl isg a fbroaderV Set;iéménév‘thén ‘ﬁhe éne A
cOntentioﬁ fnéﬁﬁis éasé.

- Ivis trYing'tQ_add:essAalsé-issue; raised"
in a state prbceedingland<beyohd thag/ somellongef
term relétionsbip-issuéé,vwhiCEgis'why it h$s1beén.'

taking some fime. Bﬁt the parties are working in good

faith to tryvénd resolve the issues. They remain
constructive. The parties have exchanged terms and
countered terms. - Currently, they are working on

setting up a mééting, hépéfﬁlly’toWardS'the.endﬂof the
week, so we:are'still very much'engaged in trying to-
get to the goal line.r

JUDGE FROELICH: Thank yOu;er. Lewis.

Mr. Méhowald, would you care to comment or
give-your perspective on the status of the settlement
télks with Applicant?

MR. MAHOWALD; Yes, Your Honor. We

completely concur with Mr. Lewis in his assessment of
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those discussions.
JUDGE FROELICH: . All right. I guess we

can get right to the order that the Board issued and

» talk'abbugﬁthe SCheduié‘vaing towards a[heéring.,‘By:}{

doing ‘so, I.donft want..to discOuragé the“partiesffroml

their séttiémentVéffofts'ih‘ényﬁmahher;’iBut I-would ™

like to set in place.a hearing schedule in the eyentﬂ;j""“.

that the discussions are not fully successful.

. Havé theWparties had - an oppdrtunity td:”

reView'the schedule aﬁtached'to the March' 23rd ordér?ﬁ

And can you give me your reactions and comments on it?

We .can begin with you, Mr. Lewis.

A

MR;vLEWiSf' Thank ydﬁ, Judée froelich;f!;
This 1is DaVia Lewis. We havé discusseaAthis:with
counsel, with the staff, andgcdﬁnséi for the Ihdian.ﬁ
Community.’ ;Beéause we ha&e been trying to work oﬁ
settlementy we haVe been doing work to prepare'for:a
heéring, but we have not initiated the diséioéuré;
process-yet. So the ﬁentative schedule that the'Boérd-b
has is th one thét we could meet. |

There are, in essence, I think three
constraints on us on how quickly_ we .can get to
hearing, though we are doingiéverything we can to be.
prepared thiitigate it, if need be. -One is we need °

to reach an agreement on the scope of disclosure, and

NEAL R. GROSS
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we wanted to do so before we actually started the

document. collection and the review process..

We have exchanged a propbsal‘with the

o

Indian Community on what we .think a réasonablé scope

is; but%wethqve not really had a chance to -discuss

that-pr@bbsal'or reach an -agreement yet. Iffwe{mdﬁé

forward with the hearing schedule, I-think that first .- | -

we need to reach an agreement on that, or if we can’t.

then I £Hinkvwé”Will'nééd;toAbfing thé:issUéAﬁb;ﬁhejf:-4"

Board't§ get,the Board“s guidance’onmhow ngéhbgiﬁ kg'ﬂ

prodeedf':“

Aﬁd_"from Northern States POWnyS

perspeétiveh the main issue is that thé'conteptionhfas .

reworded, is broad. It refers’basically'tO’safétyﬁ

cUltufe,_and, quite frankly, most of the documentsfat

the plaht could be reviewed as somehow releVantfto

séfety,culturé; So we have'proposed'what we~thinkffé

our understanding of what the scope of the cohtentidnf‘]j:jt”

should be and what is reasonable.

But we have not yet moved forward with =

trying to get the agreement of the Indian Community

and the staff on our proposal. So that would be one

thing .that needs to be done before we start our -

document collection process, and we would need some

time, of course, after that agreement is in place to
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actually collect the documents and review them and

.

_produce them.

We haveAtwo other constraints. We have“an -

»outage.that is beginhing at.Unit 2‘that,startS‘on

S

'!Aprll 17th and goes. through May 22nd Dependlng on'“
the scope of dlSClQSUﬁe,:lt mlght be very dlfflcult

if Vﬁoth'impossibleQLJto‘ engage;;‘ﬁﬁilu

been S and we’started”workiqgfon thiS'SOQ ;after_the"

-Board admitted the contention. Our thinking-is if we.

Do

we would
want to present an,ﬁpdated safety calture,assessmehtL‘

Along those_liness we weht'ootvto the
independent outside people who do thesebefforts to.
find oUt whatzis the earliest,that tﬂey;oooié:dolsaoh
an ' assessment . for _us; and wef;havejgﬁade;'the

arrangements,‘but the earliest-we could~have that'

- assessment done is during the month of Jdﬁe,.at the

beglnnlng of June, and.bas1cally go through the month,

,whlch‘neans.that a report on that assessment and

testimony would not be available for perhaps another
month after that.
So we have those sort of three constraints

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
: 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE,, NW. o
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com
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on schedule.
 JUDGE FROELICH: Thank you, Mr. Lewis.

 'Couid.I'have comment froner;‘Mahowald.and

 'vthe‘IhdiaﬁfCommﬁnitywenvthe prepesedWSChedule“theﬁfwasfi'

attached to the Board’s order?

‘MR;.MAHOWALD;"'Yeé/ﬁYdﬁr‘anetg iQWith

respéct to the Community, .we have:communicated'y

‘ Constfaiﬁts thetiNéP«hés}j{kﬁdfwe‘ere<eefgeinl§xgotfei*

you knowgineedipg‘te :;;or?fequesting'phe‘BQard to -

push the proposed schedule iri'light of the'constraints - -

that NSPM has. . .

So, you-khow, from- the Community, We'do

_think that the start' is probably ambitious with

mandétory disclosures due April 23rd. But,gagainyxwe

are kind of basing.that mostly on the situation of NSP

as‘Opposed to theACommhnity’e;concerns;

And then, we simply had a conflict with

" August l7th’as'a hearing date; ‘But to the“extehtvthe

order-gets extended, or the deadlines get_extended to
accomﬁodete the3censﬁraintetéhat NéPM has, I suepect‘l
or expect tha£ that conflict'would be removed.

JUDGE FROELICH: Thank you.

4Frethhe Commission staff’e‘persﬁective,
could i have your comments, please, on tﬁe,proposed

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
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hearing schedule?

MS. MIZUNO: Yes, Your Honor. ~This is

Beth Mizuno.  We have some issues with some bf'the

dates in the scheduiéh but it _appéars 7thatj our

Concerns'are_—~ could well be superséded by'bthers.

- So-ﬁnless'Youf Honor wishes ﬁo apply'th¢ $éhedu1e'thét

was,iﬁ_the'ofder, we réally,don’t.haV§ aﬁyﬁhing to
éay'.

‘_JUDGE‘FROELICH} 'Couldiyou”cdmment‘on'the

staff’s position @h:the proposed sbhedﬁle thatvwas in

the2éoard’s ofdeg, and tﬁé'guideiiné$ Qr mi1estones
thatyére,iﬁ thé:CommissiQn;s reés fér thesé typé-of
proceedings? |
 -MS;'MIZUNOé>-Ydur Honor,.ali,righﬁ. With
reSpecﬁ to the ‘mqtiohé in 1imine_’éndl motiéns €6
striké, that due{date'being July 1 ﬁoﬁld be rather
diﬁficplt fér‘us; ’If'you could Advé iﬁrto Juiy.6, we
would.be épprgéiétﬁ§e; And thaﬁ wéﬁld.impact thef%ést
ofvtﬁe dates.tﬁféﬁgh the final telephbng pre—hearing
conférenée. | |
‘So if i could give you tﬁe reéponses'to
thé motions in limine and motions to strike, we ask
July 19. Parties to submit proposed‘questions for the
Bqard, we wouldAlike.August 3. Motions for.cross{ we

don’'t see Why that can‘t also be AuguSt 3. And final

NEAL R. GROSS

COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
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pre—heafing-telephone_conferende, if you couid move
that to August 7.

| | JUDGE EROELIéH: And.you-wouidn't propqsé

. ..MS. MIZUNO: No, sir.

" JUDGE  FROELICH: Okay. All right. Maybe

 ’!1 should gdgbaék at'thiS[boint;,since,.Mr. Lewis, you

"éinéfthe bbﬁcerns of the'Applicant, and

' fiféppreciétéfthe'effoft'to narrow the scope and to

el

jWo;klin'theééFQatés with the ongoing operations of the
t;piantgaﬂaggﬁéipgtsidé-éssgssmeﬁﬁ.thét you mentiohéd,
v5§ré ﬁhe _;_f;ﬁéan,‘What-isvphe iikelihpod, or what are
A the datesAtﬁgﬁlyou would propose that we start from?

’And.what'uléimaté‘Hearing date would that contemplate?

}TMR. LEWIS: Yes, Judge Froelich. I think
my-proposalnw¢uld be, if we proceed with litigation,

 updated disclosure -- the initial

%

5ﬁffhé new contention would be due end of

: June,'whiéﬁwis one month after the end of the outage,

beéause we,Wduld not have the results of the safety

cﬁltﬁre assessment until the end of July, there would

be a furtheflupdate at the end of July, and then your

hearing milestones would proceed from there with

initial tééfimony filed at some period after that
second diScibSure update.

NEAL R. GROSS
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And I.would suggest that could be within,

you' know, two weeks or a month after the second

' discl¢§u?e-update when wefproduce:thévsafety,églturé;:»-

assessment.

. "JUDGE FROELICH: Just for clarification,:

Mr,~Lewié,'thét initial Written.date would then be

.. ’some_time in August, is that -- is that what you're = ..

_ MR. LEWIS: I was proposing that the -

mandatory disclosure, initial mandatory disclosure

”‘Woﬁidﬁbéigug oanuné 30;h, with an update on July 30th-

to allbwuﬁéﬂto produce the safety culture,asSessmént:

‘Then, the initial written statements of position and

’pre—filed testimony and exhibits some time after

Junei}chf' I would propose August 15th. ~ And then,

keéprtheifemaining timeframes that you have in your --

v remaining intervals that you have in your tentative

schédulé,.Judge Froelich.

, JUDGE FROELICH: And if I am -- just doing
'tHiS'vg?y:fouéhly, that would put,our-hearing some’
time in October, or am I off?

MR. LEWIS: I have not --

JUDGE FROELICH: You didn’t take it that‘
far?pﬁwi

MR. LEWIS: I did noﬁ do it. I just --

NEAL R. GROSS
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JUDGE FROELICH: Okay.

‘ MRQ LEWIS: -It,wouia‘be'July:5~ a month -

gaﬁd’é hélf-—~‘it wéuld push‘everythiggiﬁéck a monthf.
and.a_half.
. .JUDGE FROELICH: Month and alhalf. fiesfpr:“
MR. LEWIS: So ‘it -- o
JUDGE FROELICH: .Okay}
.MR)‘LEWIS: Yes, so it WQUld‘béioctobef.-
JUDCEkfROELICH;’ CCthér;i7Wh§1é?®e1éréf
%ll on the_liﬁe tégethef? I wés.going ﬁ§Taék ofithe

Commission staff, on the status of the SEIS, another

. sort :of loose end that we have in this case, I checked

. the web recently, and I think it -said to be

determined. Do you have any updated information for
bus on that, staff counsel?

MS. MTZUNO: YourrHonér, thié is Bethu
Miéuno. Richard Plafh might be able to help yéu'here.'
He is with the staff.

JUDGE FROELICH: Mr. Piath?

MR. PLATH: Yes. This is Richard Plath.
We are looking at the end of May, early.June, so I
gugss conservatively the end of the first‘Week of June
is what we are -- the staff is shootingvfbr.' And, you.
know, everything has got to come together, 4thé

L

reviews. Buf that’s -- we have been -- the comments
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so far, and don’'t see anything that would prevent us

from completing that task by the’éarly part of "June.

So that’s what I -can give you today.

JUDGE FROELICH: Okay. Thank you, Mr.

Plath. I appréciate that.

At this point; I would like to briefly.

place the parties on hold and confer With,Judgesv

Hirons and Arnold, if that’s all right. Pleasé_hold.f

(Whereupbn,_7the proceedingS  ini,thew

foregoingrmatter weht off théx;eéérd éf

1:29 p;ﬁ;'énd‘ﬁeht‘baék~¢n{££éiféé6?d at

1:32 ﬁum.),b | - |

JUDGE FROéﬁICH: Okay. We will;Be back on
the line. Thank you'fog youf ihdulgence}'

I have spoken with the othe?lmembers of
the Board, and it appears that we will hévé to adjust

the schedule contemplating a hearing in early October.

'I would hope that by adjusting this schedule the

payties will, you know,; redouble their effofts to
resolve the issues in the case, and that once we have
a schédule in place that we strictly adhefe to it.
The Board will issue an order Withva ne& éet of daﬁes

shortly, also summarizing this telephone conference.

I wanted to raise one last issue while we
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" have -- while we all together are on the line, and

- that was consideration of using the DDMS, the digital

data management_SYStem; f@r ﬁhe:bearing;giwae,dpphave
a'hearing in October;. And’I wéﬁdered if any éf-thé
parties had given‘tﬁis aﬁyéth§ughﬁ,oﬁé?way 5% the
oéher. Wé’ll sté?t with the-Applicantffﬁr}:Lewis.

MR IVJ"_EWIS':F Yes. I did lookltup online.
I have not.uSed‘this in;a_heéringZYeﬁzéééiikhaQé'no'
éxperiéncé with;it,lvlﬁijula bé Helpf@i?ﬁiWéfwoﬁld‘bev'
willing to do éo; 'I jﬁstdonftfhéve‘égpériéﬁcé.with
this partiéular §YStem. |

JUDGE FROELICH: Qka;,, 16 :'s:ﬁould‘ no»tv be
a frightening oCcurrence,: It is-avsysgem”that;the

agency has that is really tied into'thé electronic

‘hearing docket. And with a little bit of . training,. it

would greatly facilitate the use of the documents, the
pre-filed documents, in the hearing.

Mr. Mahowald, have you 'giVenb this any

thought?

.MR; MAHOWALD: Yes, Your Honor. I guess
I would share Mr. Lewis’ sentiment‘ as well, or
concern: I would certainly be willing to beéome
familiar with it, but have never used it previously.
So that's -- it would be new to me as well.

JUDGE FROELICH: And staff counsel, where

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
‘ 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 - WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18
19

20

21

22

23

24

25

225
are*yéu'on DDMS?,
MS. MIZUNO: Staff counsel, similarly, has

not had ‘an opportunity to use this.  But; yQu'kﬁbw, it

' is our system, so I guess we are going to have - to

learn.

- JUDGE FROELICH: I think we will all learn. ..’

together.‘.féftheﬁe anything éiéefthaﬁ‘ahy.df the .- .|+

A

'1parties*or £hé,§ﬁaff‘would‘likéﬂt91rai§é with the =« :|. -
Board at this;timehjat'this‘juncture? ~Are there ény o

~other "issues?

MR. MAHOWALD: No, 51r -

;ﬁﬁ; #EWIS;‘ No,'Your;anor.

‘MS. MIZUNO:AThe étaff has'ho issues,;Your
Hohof. |

jUDGE FROELICH: ~All right._ And, Mr.
Mahowald, any conéerns.at this point? | | |

AMR..MAHOWALD; No, Your Honqrm

JUDGE - FROELICH: In that case, Judge

Arnold orlJudge Hirons, do you have'any comments.orAQ:F

matters you wish to raise?

. JUDGE HIRONS: No. I-would like the Board

JUDGE FROELICH: Is this Judge Hirons
speaking?
JUDGE HIRONS: —- discussion as we did
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» befdré-aftér’the‘call is done.

' JUDGE FROELICH: All right. 1’11 stay‘on.
the 1ine.with you'afterwards,"fAnything:f£Q@ Juagé
Afnéid?} | o A

N / juj)GE ARNOLb; No. e

| JUDGE FROELICH: Thank you. With that, I’

.thﬁﬂg We5Will.conclude thisjteiéphdpé pféfhéariﬁgf-

coﬁfefendéi ,The;BoardjQilliissﬁe‘aléuﬁmafyv6f'thi§
cénﬁéréﬁéé'jéﬁd: an amended ~Séhedﬁiiﬁg“.ordeiﬂ &hiéﬁ
éonﬁempléfes a heafing' in earl? Octobe:.ﬂﬂ  Iﬁl tﬁév
meantime,‘i.would ask that‘the partiés COntiﬁﬁegﬁhéif
éfforts.tgwards settlement and.to bring't§ thé Boara5S'
atteﬁtion any matters ‘in which we may assist you'in'
that endeavor. |

"Hearing no further matters, We will stand ‘
adjourned. Thank you.

(Whereupon, at 1:36 p.m., the proceedings

in the foregoing.mattér were adjourned.)
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This isAto certify«that‘the éttachéd‘proceédings,"'

before the UﬁitéduStateslNucIéar‘Regulatbry'CdmmisSibn

in tHe matter of: = - 'Praiiie:Iélaﬁd?”

: Namé'df%Pro¢e¢ding: StaEuS‘Cbnféﬁéﬁce‘ﬁ'
- Docket Number:  50-282-LR/50-306-LR -

LQééﬁibn; Co (telecOﬁferéééj

were held as herein appears, and that: this is-the::

original transcript thereof for‘the‘filéiof the United
States Nuclear Regulatory Commission taken by me and,

thereafter reduced to‘typewriting"byfmé or underﬂthe

direction of the court reporting company.,, and that the

transcript is a true and accurate record of ~the - -

foregoing proceedings.
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